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Chairman Gowdy, Ranking Member Cummings, and members of the Committee:  I am 
grateful for the opportunity to outline the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service’s 
efforts to permanently eliminate harassment, gender discrimination and retaliation from 
within the Forest Service. 
 
Since we last testified before this Committee on December 1, 2016, the Forest Service has 
continued to take action and work diligently to create a workplace where all employees are 
valued, safe and respected.  
 
I am here today to reaffirm our agency’s unwavering commitment to address unacceptable 
conduct, and describe steps we have taken to date. You have my ongoing commitment that 
the Forest Service is dedicated to both deter and prevent such conduct and to take decisive 
action when it occurs. It will continue to take focused engagement and commitment from all 
employees at every level.  
 
We are aware that we must do more to stop harassment, bullying and retaliation. We are 
listening to our employees and learning from the hard truths and heart-wrenching stories they 
have shared. I am here today to also reiterate my commitment to continue the hard work that 
will improve our agency’s culture; to continue transparency before this Committee, Congress 
and the public we serve; and to achieve a workplace where all employees are treated with 
respect and dignity, so that they do not fear for their safety—physically or emotionally. 
 
We have taken, and continue to take, significant steps to improve policies, accountability, 
reporting systems, and training around the workplace environment.  Prior to the 2016 
hearing, the Forest Service adopted an amended comprehensive anti-harassment policy.  In 
2017, we issued a contract for outside investigators to handle all allegations of sexual 
harassment.  In the past year, we have established a call center staffed by outside personnel 
who are trained to handle calls of a sensitive nature and route them appropriately.  We have 
also hired case managers who are dedicated to processing cases of harassment, retaliation and 
bullying.   
 
All 25,000 permanent Forest Service employees were required to participate in “Listen and 
Learn” sessions earlier this year, where they had direct access to agency leaders to express 
their concerns and ideas, as well as participate in a day-long “Stand Up for Each Other” 
event for all employees to increase awareness of our common responsibilities to each other. 
During these sessions we introduced our agency’s new Code and Commitments to guide 
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appropriate behavior in our complex and diverse work settings. This guide reflects our values 
and a commitment to respect everyone, empower one another, invest in relationships, model 
integrity, protect one another and learn from mistakes.   
 
In addition, we formed an Employee Advisory Group made up of employees across the 
country, at various grade levels and job titles, which meets monthly with senior executives 
 
Most recently, the Forest Service created a Work Environment and Performance Office 
within the Office of the Chief.  The Office is headed by a Senior Executive whose sole focus 
is on workplace issues. A dedicated Work Environment Office such as this is considered a 
best practice both within the federal government and in the private sector.  The Work 
Environment Office will develop tools and resources to help all employees, in order to 
positively impact and reinforce our Agency culture. 
 
One of the initial efforts of the Work Environment and Performance Office is the 
establishment of a Victim Advocacy and Support structure to support employees who 
experience physical abuse, harassment, bullying and retaliation.  We are also conducting an 
assessment of work environment agency-wide to improve our understanding of employee’s 
perceptions and understanding of harassment in the agency. Based on these assessments, we 
will revise the anti-harassment policy as necessary. We are also implementing a new 
performance management metric for all supervisors in Fiscal Year 2019 and developing a 
public-facing website to improve transparency about our work environment. 
 
But let me be clear: as I acknowledge our ongoing work, I know there is much more we must 
do. As the leader of this agency, I am personally determined to continue this cultural change 
in the Forest Service. The adherence to and promotion of civil rights is part of the Forest 
Service’s mission. We must ensure nothing stands in the way of achieving the mission the 
American people expect of us. 
 
Thank you again for the opportunity to be here today, and I welcome your ideas and 
questions. 


